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Chairman’s Report 

On behalf of the Board of Directors and management I am pleased to present the 2023 financial year Annual 

Report to the members of the Goonawarra Golf Club. 

After consolidating our operating and financial position in FY22 and reporting a small annual profit, the start 

of FY23 began wet and progressively got soggier as we endured one of the wettest winters in memory.  The 

effect of this was to dampen (no pun intended) our financial outcomes, the playability of the course, and the 

patience of our membership.  Coupled with disruptions arising from the Sunbury Rd duplication and Francis 

Blvd works, it was truly a trying time for all as we waded through June and into October. 

It is against that backdrop that I am pleased to provide this summary of our annual results and notable 

achievements. 

As you will see from the Finance Directors report, financial performance, particularly given the challenges of 

the first quarter, was excellent: 

• Net Profit rose from $2.7K to $87.2K,  

• Revenue increased by 13% to $2.04M and,  

• Total Equity improved 19% to $538K. 

It is the view of the board that the financial management of our club is carried out appropriately with an eye 

to revenue opportunities that might arise, and sensible expenditure controls while continuing to enhance 

the golfing experience at Goonawarra. 

Under the stewardship the Course and Match Committee with support from Brad Morcomb and his team, 

our course benefited tremendously from difficult but wise decisions made during the wet period including, 

cart usage restrictions, cart traffic control and sensible course closure when the weather was at its worst.  

These actions preserved the playability of the course, restricted damage and allowed our course to remain 

open when others were closing for weeks at a time. 

Course improvement continued apace throughout the year with substantial work undertaken on teeing 

grounds, drainage, fairway slicing, tree management, mulching, and beautification and planting activities.  

The course looks fabulous, and we look forward to continuing to improve both playability and course vista 

throughout FY24 and beyond. 

Significant fee-paying membership over the year rose from 652 to 679 with a very pleasing increase in 

women membership due in large part to the Ladies Member Drive program. 

All WH&S risk items attributable to GGC have now been remediated.  This is a critical outcome that the 

board set out to address in FY22 and thanks to all our staff for their involvement in addressing these items 

and for their commitment to maintaining a safe work environment. 

To our club sponsors and advertisers please accept the thanks of the Board for your support of GGC.  Our 

advertising program developed by Michael Corcoran, along with the value offering underpinning it has seen 

advertising receipts become a substantial income item.  We trust that all our sponsors are achieving a strong 

return on their investment with GGC. 
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Overall, on nearly all metrics, our golf club is in very good health.  We are well led with our General 

Manager providing clear and concise leadership and performance management in all areas of GGC 

operation.  We are financially stable with strong income growth over the period complimenting prudent 

expense management.  There has been continued investment in our core asset and product, the golf course 

which differentiates us in our market.  We have a loyal and appreciated staff that ensure that the needs of 

our members and guests are met.  Our future is bright, and I am proud of what we have achieved. 

Looking ahead though, and despite the solid results, it is my view that GGC will need to take firmer 

responsibility and control for its financial outcomes than has been the case.  The last two years has shown 

that we cannot depend on the charity of council, nor the State Government as benefactor, or on potential 

windfalls from use of or access to our course.  We are in a healthy financial position and remain a going 

concern, able to achieve incremental improvement and growth, but we will need to find new and larger 

funding solutions from which to invest in major course and club developments. 

Considering the above it is imperative that we make progress on the driving range this year.  This means 

that any remaining pre-construction planning is completed, funding for construction is settled and that 

construction itself has begun.  We have been stymied in our plans for this project through the year due to 

several factors which have been documented in our monthly Board updates.  The importance of this project 

cannot be overstated and will remain a Board priority.  Not only will it return this necessary amenity to the 

members, but it will also establish a substantial and dependable revenue base for the club. 

We are privileged at GGC to have the quality of staff that we do, and I would like to express my sincere 

thanks to our General Manager, Michael Corcoran and his leadership team of Nicole Geary, Brad 

Morcomb, and Tony Page along with all the GCC staff who have worked tirelessly and with good humour to 

make our club the success that it is.  Congratulations to you all. 

I would also like to acknowledge and thank Rod Sciortino who chaired the Board during the year for his 

leadership and contribution to the results in this report.  I would also like to extend my thanks to Travis 

Toner who is stepping down as Director of GGC after 5 years of service.  Each have earned the respect and 

affection of the GGC Board and membership. 

And finally, thank you to our members.  Your patronage, support, feedback, and willingness to participate 

wholeheartedly in your club is what drives the Board and delivers the golfing experience that we all enjoy. 

 

Sincerely, 

Michael Cunningham 

Chairman (Acting) 
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Director of Golf’s Report 
 

It has been a fast start to my time in the Director of Golf position, just over 5 months ago.  We take the 

opportunity as a Match Committee, Board and members to thank James Hughes for his time and service in 

the role.  James set a firm direction in his time, and we are better for it.  

With so much happening around the club it was great to get further into the detail with Brad and Michael.  

We are lucky to have them leading this club and I look forward to working with them in the years ahead to 

bring our plans to life. 

 

COURSE 

Congratulations to Brad and his team on the condition and presentation of the course. The regular feedback 

received is excellent. I firmly believe it must now be rated the best public course in the west. The time, effort 

and commitment Brad and his team put into the coring of the greens was fantastic, completing the work in 

only 2 days! 

Up and Coming Course Plan 

There has been considerable time spent working through a 3-year course plan recently. As we have all 

experienced the best laid plans often change however, we are putting together a plan that is both achievable 

and continues to work towards improved playability, course conditioning and aesthetically pleasing. The 

works have been aligned to the allocated budget. 

The plans broadly include rebuilding and levelling of several teeing grounds, rebuilding of problematic 

bunkers, green surrounds and the beautification program which includes extending garden beds, planting 

more trees and shaping where required.  

We continue to work with Hume City Council on the restoration of our 16th hole and bringing it back into 

play.  We have been advised the tender is nearing being awarded and we can expect works to commence 

shortly thereafter.  We do anticipate some impact whilst the works are being completed.  

It is a significant program we have planned, and we are excited to see this come to life. 

 

PENNANT SEASON and MAJOR CLUB EVENTS 

VGA Seniors 

Thank you to all the Pennant players who participated this year.  Thank you to Tony for your continued 

leadership and to all the caddies, volunteers and supporters who joined the team throughout the season we 

say a heartfelt thank-you. The season was punctuated with wins and losses, and it all came down to the last 

round and the very last match against our old foes from Gisborne to secure our spot in Division 5.  

VGA Juniors. 

In what was a very exciting phase of growth, we reintroduced our Junior Pennant team this year.  A great 

year of learning for all involved. We have some outstanding young adults coming through the club and a 

huge shout out to Josh Cooper and Ed Klusik for their leadership efforts throughout the season.  

Thank you to Brian Thompson for his support as Team Manager. 

NWRGA Seniors. 

We also reintroduced our North-West Seniors team this year.  It was very well supported, and feedback was 

it was a very fun and enjoyable season to be involved in. Under the management of Mick Leahy in their first 

year we were able to bring home a divisional trophy! This is a great achievement and one to be proud of. 
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NWRGA  

In arguably what is the most sought-after team to be selected in at GGC, a fantastic season was enjoyed.  

Another good year from our team to make the divisional finals but unfortunately were not able to bring 

home the chocolates. 

 

Congratulations to our Honour Board and Major Event winners:  

Mens Club Champion    Pat Kilkenny 

Mens A Grade Nett    Heath Young 

Mens B Grade Champion   Norm Baker 

Mens B Grade Nett     Norm Baker 

Mens C Grade Champion   Jake Bray 

Mens C Grade Nett    Kingsley Berry 

Men’s Midweek Champion   Adam Brodie 

Men Midweek A Grade Nett    Adam Brodie 

Men Midweek B Grade    Brendan Williams 

Men Midweek B Grade Nett   Brendan Williams 

Seniors’ Men Midweek Champion  Richard Te Whare 

Seniors’ Men Midweek A Grade Nett   Stephen Ainsworth 

Seniors’ Men Midweek B Grade   Stan McPherson 

Seniors’ Men Midweek B Grade Nett  Stan McPherson 

Medal of Medallists - Men   Gavin Donohue 

Winter Cup     Tony McKeown 

Summer Cup     Michael Corcoran 

Mixed Foursomes Championship  Michael Corcoran & Cathy Heald 

Ladies Foursomes Championships  Sandra Dunbar and Helen Stanjo 

Mens Foursomes Championships  Pat Kilkenny & Chris Payne 

TJ Haines Trophy    Trevor Price & Cheryl Price 

Lew Issacs Shield    Marijana Babic & Peter Davies 

Goonawarra Perpetual Cup   Con Lupson 

Mandy Macfarlane    Maria Johnstone & Kim Wisbey 

John Dorrington Mixed 4BBB   Jason Wight, Sue Wight, Peter Norman, Richard Te Whare 

Saturday Eclectic (Ladies & Men)  Pam Murphy & Ed Klusik 

Midweek Eclectic (Ladies & Men)  Kath Rindfleish & Peter Smith 

Thursday Twilight Competition   Darren Henderson 
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MATCH COMMITTEE 

Thank you to all Match Committee members for their contributions during the year.  

Sadly Travis Toner, who is moving to the south coast for a sea change, has resigned. Travis has been on 

Match Committee for 5 years where his input and direction has been phenomenal. Trav we will miss you but 

wish you all the best in the future and thank you for your significant contributions. 

General 

My thanks to Michael Corcoran for his support, guidance, turning this club around and putting it in such a 

strong position. 

Well done to Michael Cunningham and our board members for all the work they do and have made to grow 

to the position we are now at. 

 

Dick Stevenson  

Director of Golf (Acting) 
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Ladies Sub-Committee President’s Report 

The highlight for the 2023 golf year has been a marked increase in the number of Tuesday lady golfers due 

to the implementation of the Ladies Golf Recruitment and Retention Plan co-ordinated by Mee Lian Beier.  

We thank Mee Lian Beier for her efforts on behalf of the Ladies Committee and the Goonawarra Golf Club 

board for their support.  Mee Lian worked with GGC Management on a strategic approach to engaging with 

the ladies was through 2 pillars: “New to Golf” and “New to Club”.  This included an initial offer of a 6-month 

trial membership, with a further 6 months reduced membership fee to those who wanted to continue 

playing golf. We have now increased the number of Tuesday players to the mid to high 30s and by year’s end 

hope to have 40 Tuesday players. This is a magnificent result, and it is hoped that this trend continues.  

As part of the recruitment drive a number of our players participated and benefitted from the coaching 

sessions held by Tony Page.  

A highlight of the year was the Afternoon Tea held on May 30 to honour past and present members with a 

membership number under 200. We were joined on the day by retired players Yvonne Bulmer, Fay Jones, 

Val McManus, Olive Stephenson, Lyn McPherson and Roberta Chanon. Present members of the under 200 

membership are Barb Sincock, Robyn Oehms, Dot Anderson, Maureen Dillon and Dot Sheehan. It was an 

afternoon of much reminiscing and laughter, and all enjoyed the afternoon tea prepared by Nicole.  

Our final event of the year is the Guest Day being held of October 31. Clare Anderson, (Membership & 

Experience Lead), has been very successful in promoting the event and we have over 60 players. 

 Kath Rindfleish has very kindly donated a silver platter to replace our missing Bowl trophy. Thank you Kath.  

We thank Bev Diamond, raffle organiser and to all those who supported with weekly donations towards 

our golfing needs; Nicole Geary for catering on event days; Michael Corcoran, General Manager and the 

GGC Board for promoting women’s golf and Brad Morcomb and his team for ensuring the course is in the 

best playing condition.  

Linda Toohey and Colleen Cowley are GGC board directors and continue to ensure women are fairly 

represented in all board decisions.  

Much appreciation to our Committee Pam Murphy (Captain), Cheryl Price (Vice Captain), Colleen Cowley 

(President), Kathleen Eiser (Vice President), Jean Esse (Secretary), Liz Meehan, Barbara Rea, Sandra Dunbar 

(Committee members) in ensuring all members enjoy their golf at Goonawarra GC. Lady members are 

represented on the Board by Linda Toohey and Colleen Cowley.  

Pam Murphy, Kathleen Eiser and Colleen Cowley will be stepping down from their roles but will continue to 

support the new committee and help grow membership. 

 

Colleen Cowley 

President, Ladies Sub-Committee 
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Ladies Sub-Committee Captain’s Report 

The year 2023 started with a great promotion from management encouraging ladies to join our club. 

Our members have grown significantly throughout the year and anytime now we will be expecting to have 

“C” grade as part of our daily competition. 

The final of the 2022 Mid-Week Medal of Medallists was played in February 2023 and won by Margaret 

Raspin. The winner of the 2022 Medal of Medallists (played on Saturday’s) was Barbara Rea. 

The Ladies Challenge Bowl was upon us quickly and though numbers were low we had 11 clubs represented 

with the winners being Normanby Park. The weather was terrible, but a very enjoyable and successful event. 

March was the beginning of our Singles Match Play Knockout. Kim Franklin was the victor. Well done to 

Kim and all who participated. 

Mid-week Club Championships were held in May 2023. 

A Grade Champion      Cathy Heald                        A Grade Nett      Sandra Dunbar 

B Grade Champion      Barbara Rea                        B Grade Nett       Barbara Rea 

Ladies Club Champion (played on Saturday)  

A Grade Champion      Cathy Heald                       A Grade Nett        Kim Wisbey      

B Grade Champion       Maureen Croxford           B Grade Nett        Maureen Croxford 

The winners of other women’s events played on Saturday are listed in the 2022/2023 program. 

Round 1 of the Silver Spoon events started in July. After 4 rounds, a final gave us the winner, Cathy Heald. 

Cathy will represent Goonawarra at Gardiners Run golf course later in November. 

Doris Chambers Foursomes was won by the team of Cathy Heald and Raewynne Watson. The played the 

state final at Sanctuary Lakes Golf Club under difficult weather conditions, finishing mid-field. 

The Royal Women’s Hospital 4BBB event had 15 pairs entered and a donation of $180 was collected on the 

day. Well done ladies. The winning team with 37pts, Cathy Heald and Raewynne Watson. 

Interclub Matchplay was coordinated by Liz Meehan. The players and Caddies were Sandra Dunbar, 

Shinobu Littman, Dorinda Davis, Pam Murphy, Cheryle Price, Kathleen Eiser, Mee Lian Beier, Jan Haydon, 

Kim Franklin, Jennifer Baillie, Lorna Beaumont, Wendy Krapywnyj and Irene Kozicz. 

Thank you to Liz, job well done and to the players and caddies for your participation. We all looked 

wonderful in our red team shirts. 

Our final invitational event this year is Guest Day, Texas Ambrose/Pink Ball event. We anticipate a 

successful day and a special day and a special thank you to Clare Anderson, a new employee of the club, 

who is extremely helpful in many ways. 

I would like to thank Michael Corcoran for his support of Ladies Golf and his promotions to grow our club. 

Tony Page worked with our committee in supporting the new and existing members with various clinics. 

Cathy Heald as our Rules expert, Nicole Geary who coordinates food and events and all other staff 

members, I thank you. 
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The Ladies’ Committee worked so well and off the course the members who make the club as good as it is. 

Thank you for your support and I wish the new Committee well in the coming year. 

Pam Murphy  

Captain, Ladies Sub-Committee  

  



12 | P a g e  

 

Director of Finance’s Report 

On behalf of the Goonawarra Golf Club Board, I am pleased to provide you with an update on the financial 

performance of the Club for the period ended 30th June 2023. 

The financial year completed has seen a net operating profit of $87,203 (2022: profit of $2,658). This 

improvement has been on the back of solid revenue growth in a few key categories and prudent cost control 

against key expense lines. I am also pleased to announce a strengthened Balance sheet position with 

significant improvement in our working capital ratio and net equity position.  

 

Revenue Summary: FY23 Vs FY22 - $K 

 

 

Total Revenue increased by 13% or $225k FY 23 as compared to FY 22. This was primarily driven by the 

following: 

o Sale of goods Bar & Kitchen +$100k on the back of incremental events & functions. 

o Green fees +$86k due to price increase and total golf rounds increasing. 

o Comp fees +$33k due to membership numbers increasing and participation in competitions. 

 

Total Expenditure increased by 5.3% relative to FY22, this was in line with top line revenue growth and 

reflective of gross profits rates, in addition to forecasted cost increases on the back of inflation impacts and 

management action around changes to general overhead cost structure. 

 

o Total expense came in at $1977k as compared to prior year of $1876k. 

o Repairs & Maintenance decreased relative to prior year by $46k, primarily due to the club’s 

investment in newer equipment with a commensurate increase in full year depreciation 

charge. 

o Employee expense increase relative to prior year due to CPI adjustment and additional 

headcount investment to grow and support member & sponsor deliverables. 

 

 

Total Sale of Goods Other Green Fees Comp Fees

FY 23 $2,034 $760 $661 $384 $230

22 $1,809 $659 $655 $298 $197

$0
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• Balance Sheet – Enhanced year on year position with net equity gain of $87.2k and strong result in 

working capital position. Working capital ratio increased from 1.16 cover FY22 to 1.33 in FY 23 and 

cash balance improved by 17% or $70k. 

 

Financial Year ahead: 

Operating Budget for FY23/24 has been submitted and approved by the board. It’s one that continues to 

build on the solid foundations set over the prior 12 months focusing on positive cash outcomes and strong 

balance sheet management, whilst at the same time delivering on member services and the golf experience, 

trading results this financial year have been encouraging. 

As you are aware the board is currently evaluating several exciting key capital projects that underpin our 

future growth strategy.  These include driving range facility, Golf simulator experience and ultimately a new 

club house complex. These projects span both the short, medium, and long-term horizon, rest assured the 

entire board is committed to delivering these projects in a financially responsible manner, a robust trading 

position and stable financial base will go a long way in securing these projects. 

 

 

Ivan Krizman 

Director of Finance 
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Audited Financial Reports inc. Directors’ Declaration 
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Director’s Letter of Representation - Audit 
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Independent Auditor’s Report  
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General Manager’s Report  

There is much to be excited about since our last AGM but in equal measures it has been quite frustrating. 

The enthusiasm for progress by the Board and Management remains vehement.  

The 2022/2023 financial report demonstrates excellent financial management and we have posted a strong 

net profit and resultant increase in total equity. Importantly these factors, including our cash position, 

allows decisions to be made for our future.  We are proud to have had this success without any windfalls 

from Federal, State or Local government. 

With nearing 50,000 rounds played in the last 12 months we are a course that is extensively used! 

2023 has been very busy with the continued construction and housing development works both on and 

around the golf course by many.  We are all very aware of the road works and bridge building which for 

management has resulted in numerous meetings, decisions and influence being required, so we are least 

impacted by disruption.  

This duplication of the road had an unfortunate, if not unreasonable, impact on our use of the practice 

fairway and proposed driving range development. The road came closer and hence a requirement to build a 

fence is needed.  The engagement with Hume City Council, whilst constant, has been slow for progress. The 

original quote was an estimate up to $1.5M to build this fence and it stands to reason we have challenged 

this and subsequently commissioned another study in anticipation of the cost being significantly reduced.  

We have recently received a grant from The Millett Family Trust/Rosenthal Estate and are eternally grateful 

for the generosity and community minded approach for so many Sunbury not-for-profit groups. This grant 

will be put towards the cost of the building and fitout of a Golf Simulator shed.  We have just received the 

Consent to Proceed from Council, which is great news. 

The clubhouse redevelopment is a work in progress to be generous in term. At the time of writing a 

scheduled meeting with our State MP, Josh Bull is in place.  The meeting is to resolve and affirm his 

commitment to the funding and seeking direction on what is required for us to progress this. My last, albeit 

by chance, meeting with him was just 48 or so hours after Dan Andrews made the decision to cancel the 

Commonwealth Games and he has since resigned from his position as Premier. This means the direction and 

spending for the new government is unknown. 

We have entered into an agreement with Hume City Council and they now have ownership of the 

maintenance and regeneration plan for our trees on course. This is standing agreement.  This includes the 

arborist schools. An unintended consequence of an anonymous member email, about one single tree being 

removed, being sent to council, this resulted in a meetings and negotiation and hence alleviating the burden 

and cost for our staff and budget.  

This year the team have been called up on to provide First Aid on several occasions and it is this care from 

Tony, Bryan, Kyle and Nicole to name a few (not including the course team helping each other out) that 

have ensured everyone is looked after as best as we can.  

Of recent times we have had quite a few of our members take seriously ill and some who have passed.  We 

are a close knitted community and I know we are there for each other in times of need. To those who are ill 

we wish you the very best and to members and friends of those who have passed we extend our very best to 

you. 

To our Corporate Partners and Advertisers we are and remain eternally thankful of your support. Your 

commitment to our club enables us to move forward in directions that may not be possible without you. To 
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all our members, guests, visitors and friends and family alike, we encourage you to support all our partners.  

All details are provided at the rear of the report and can be found on our website on Our Club > Sponsors. 

We remain very proud of the many achievements, and through consistency we have seen strong and steady 

improvement.  This report seeks to provide sufficient information, so all members have confidence and 

awareness of the workings of Goonawarra Golf Club throughout the year.   

 

OUR CLUB – OUR BUSINESS 

Last AGM we introduced the 4 pillars of the business side for our leaders to anchor to.  These 4 pillars are: 

1. The Golf Experience 

2. Financial  

3. Cultural  

4. Structural 

PILLAR 1 – THE GOLFING EXPERIENCE 

We continue to set the bar high for our course presentation and playability. We have had great success in 

our approach with improved draining the course of water after high rainfall, levelling tee boxes and 

beautification programs around the course are great examples to reflect this. 

An increased patronage of our club events and notably function room use continues to bring members and 

visitors back to our club. 

OUR TEAM 

Brad (Course Superintendent) and the team have been magnificent with course development and quality of 

presentation and importantly playability. Golf is the core of why we exist, and our decisions pivot around 

how to continue to present a high mark course.  We still believe it is without peer in the surrounding region 

and we remain proud of the quality we enjoy year-round.  

Tony (Golf Shop Manager/PGA Professional) and the team have worked very well to ensure a warm inviting 

check in process with variety of golf clothing and equipment for purchase. We are mindful of our core 

business and whilst we will not stock everything in every size Tony engages golf reps to bring you the latest 

available. 

Nicole (Hospitality Manager) has led her department very successfully by expanding the volume of 

functions, varying the drinks and food available and creating a fun and attentive team. They are known for 

being vibrant and enthusiastic in their service with great fun being loaded in there too.  

It was outstanding to see the hard work resulted in a year-on-year increase of 145% or in real dollar terms 

$114K. Congratulations Nicole. 

Nicole is a constant source of support to me, and her counsel is deeply appreciated.   
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MEMBERSHIP 

MEMBERSHIP CATEGORIES 

Below shows the current membership break down by category and gender, including the comparison period 

from our last AGM in January 2023 to 1 October 2023. Achieving the milestone of 750 members is one we 

can all be proud of.   

This is a particularly outstanding reflection of growth in participation of ladies’ membership, 7-day, and self-

funded retiree categories.  It is a tenet of the Board and Management to ensure you receive value for money 

and each year a comparison of like for like courses and fees is conducted. It is our firm belief the lift in the 

significant fee-paying members is reflective of this, the great condition of the course and the total 

environment of Goonawarra Golf Club. 

You will note a drop in our 15–17-year category. This movement into the age-based category commences a 

fee. 

Data is correct as of 1 October 2023. 

 

 

PILLAR 2 - FINANCIAL  

Please refer to the Director of Finance’s Report for further detail. 

We have taken a very broad view on revenue generation and how we can participate in the discretionary 

spending choices of our members and guests alike. We continued strong advertising revenues and even 
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though we had a very poor August 2022 with weather we have seen appreciable growth in Green Fees and 

Sales of goods flowing from this.  We corrected our green fees to reflect the quality of the course and 

experience which has benefitted us greatly. 

We continued our course machinery replacement program with the quality of course and presentation no 

doubt increasing patronage.  

We continue to invest in our staff through formal training, be it apprenticeship related, Responsible Service 

of Alcohol, Food Handler’s certification or Occupational Health & Safety. We all benefit from the increased 

skills and employee’s personal growth.  

 

PILLAR 3 - CULTURAL 

The Goonawarra Golf Club members should be very proud on how we represent both at home and away 

when playing golf. We receive a lot of feedback on how welcomed visiting golfers and their guests feel and 

equally so how we treat other clubs and their golfers when we are away.   

We have members who travel in both small and large groups to organised events and to golf trips amongst 

themselves. The camaraderie is brilliant. 

As an indicative measure of this we hosted the Hume Vets Club Championships, held over 2 days where 

meals were served at the end of each round. When you have so many courses to choose from, that they 

elected to hold it here is fabulous. 

Our patronage of mixed events has increased, and our Thursday “Chook Run” is by far one of the most 

enthusiastic events to participate in each week during daylight savings. 9 holes with a fabulous meal and a 

few drinks afterwards… how could you not be a part of it! 

Our feedback from the many Social Groups remains overwhelmingly positive and reflects on everyone who 

engages with them. 

We all are and continue to be ambassadors for our club. 

 

PILLAR 4 - STRUCTURAL 

During the year we have reviewed the role scope and roles held across the club. This includes how we lead 

our people, how the team feel and enjoy working here and growing and maintaining areas to ensure 

sustainable growth and success. We seek to ensure compliance adherence and programs of work that 

promote our business to function smoothly and safely. 

One of the constant challenges is resourcing the teams well enough to improve all areas; course, golf shop, 

hospitality, and administration.  We sought to provide the financial strength through profitability and 

balance sheet to enable us to do this appropriately.  Our course saw some increased hours on it, which we 

can all see in their attention to detail. 

We introduced Ryan Ward, PGA member to everyone earlier this year who has kicked goals with the Junior 

Clinics back! Thank you Ryan, this is invaluable. 

We recently introduced, Clare Anderson, Membership & Guest Experience Lead role. A role designed to 

highlight the value of our membership, expand our reciprocal rights program, improve our website, support 
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our golf events program, work with our Match and Ladies committees and revitalise some of the forgotten 

items.  Most recently this has been evidenced by the Member’s Introduction and Members Rules Night 

hosted by Golf Australia. 

It remains critical for our success the right people, with the right skills to be employed in the right roles.  We 

will continue to review this ongoing. 

EXTERNAL REVEIWS CONDUCTED 

Golf Australia provided a total review of our business operations, including financial, cultural, Workplace 

Health & Safety and S.W.O.T. amongst others., which we included in our last Annual Report.  The below is a 

copy and supporting notes of actions taken.   

Key takeaways and subsequent notes are as follows: 

• Our financial position was held up by government payments in recent times – We received no lump 

sum government supports like JobKeeper etc to hold up the financial position of the club. This 

extends how impressive our Net Profit is. 

• We need to increase existing income or create additional income streams to remain viable - We have 

adapted and found new revenue streams through Advertising… with more diversity to come. 

• We need to have an in-depth review of our WH&S and Employment documents. – We completed 

this and corrected areas where gaps were identified, including items allocated to Hume City Council 

• We have an opportunity to be a destination club – We remain focused on this and our strategic plans 

support this – Course, Driving Range, Golf Simulator Shed and clubhouse redevelopment. Some of 

this is in our immediate control and some we need to influence State Government and Local Council 

to bring to life. 

• Population growth can drive membership. - This has been a great success as evidenced in the 

membership numbers. 

• We are great value for money membership, but we are far too cheap. – We have endeavoured to 

balance a value for money membership with commercial needs of our club. We believe this has been 

done appropriately however costs continue to rise and we will review this annually. 

A follow up review by Stokes Safety has been very positive.  We took the opportunity to amend our 

Evacuation Diagrams to meet Australian Standards. 

 

STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT 

It will be no surprise to any member, given all the surrounding work being completed, this has been a very 

significant part of the work required.   

With Road Duplication, multiple housing and 50+ lifestyle developments, Power, Gas and ongoing meetings 

with our State Member of Parliament, Hume City Council – (Land, Facilities, Sports & Recreation and 

Engineering), Cultural and Heritage, Ecology, Greater Western Water (recycled Water and Sewer projects) 

and the many resident’s questions it has been busy. 

We have managed this with diligence and endeavoured at every step to seek the best possible outcome for 

our club.  This has been well supported by Board involvement. 
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THANK YOU 

To the retired members of our Board, Rod Sciortino and James Hughes, thank you for the leadership, 

support, and guidance you have shown both our club and me personally.  Your willingness to offer 

conversation on prevailing issues will always be well regarded and appreciated.  To the full Board, thank you 

for your continued faith and support throughout the year. 

Thak you to the Ladies Sub-Committee and lady members in the way they have embraced our strive for 

better, for more and have been engaged and open throughout the whole year.  It has been so immensely 

gratifying to see the membership grow under your enthusiasm.  

We give great thanks once again to Owen Dunn who gives freely of his time supporting our course team. You 

are a legend, Owen. 

Thank you to all the members who have reminded the team how appreciated they are. The feedback is 

much deserved and strengthens the resolve to keep giving at the levels they do. 

Thank you to the team.  You are challenged constantly by many variables each week and rise each and every 

time to march forward with dignity and energy. It remains a privilege to work alongside you.   

We look forward with excitement to the coming year and beyond. 

 

Many thanks 

Michael Corcoran, 

General Manager  

 

In memory of 

This year we have seen the passing of many great members and friends.  We acknowledge and remember 

them with fondness and cherished memories. 

Joe Almeida 

Tim Field 

George Marino 

Doug Smith 

John Reid 

Reta Urban 

Mary Wicks 

Pat Readman 
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Corporate Partners / Sponsors  

Major Sponsors 
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